MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 24TH JANUARY 2011
In the Chair:
Councillor A P McConaghy MBE
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, W Graham, D M McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
10/02:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black and Newcombe.
Chairman’s Business
Councillor McConaghy offered condolences to all families in the Moyle area who had suffered a bereavement since the last meeting.
He outlined engagements attended since the last meeting.

Councillor McConaghy stated that the Compass Shadow Council had met for the first time tonight in the Council chamber.  He stated that they were very welcome and hoped that they would come again.

Councillor Graham entered the meeting at this point.

Councillor McMullan thanked Councillor McConaghy for attending the Shadow Council meeting. He asked that this facility be offered to the Compass Group again on request and also that a letter be sent to Ballymoney and Coleraine Councils to ask them to offer the Compass Group the same benefits of use of facilities as Moyle Council had offered.
This was agreed.
Review of District Nursing
Councillor McMullan referred to the review of District Nursing Services within the Health and Social Services and asked that a letter be sent to the DHSSP Board asking that Council be included as a consultee.  He informed members that this would go to public consultation in March/April time.
This was agreed.

Councillor McCambridge entered the meeting at this point.
10/02:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 22ND NOVEMBER 2010
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 22nd November 2010 having been circulated, was taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 22nd November 2010 be adopted.”

10/02:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 22ND NOVEMBER 2010

There were no matters arising for discussion.
10/02:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor McConaghy welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Planning Officer to the meeting.
E/2008/0027/F  Mr R Fia, C/O Robinson & Sons Ltd.  Albany Villas, 59 High Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6BG.  Location, 75 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed Refurbishment and conservation of the listed Old Courthouse with change of use to shop and office above.  New development at rear of site consisting of 3 blocks of apartments on first and second floors (10 no 1 bedroom units and 2 no 2 bedroom units) and 6 no retail display units on ground floor.
E/2008/0028/LB  Mr R Fia, C/O Robinson & Sons Ltd.  Albany Villas, 59 High Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6BG.  Location, 75 Main street, Bushmills.  Proposed Refurbishment and conservation of the listed Old Courthouse with change of use to shop and office above.  New development at rear of site consisting of 3 blocks of apartments on first and second floors (10 no 1 bedroom units and 2 no 2 bedroom units) and 6 no retail display units on ground floor and basement parking. (Amended proposal and plans)

Ms McMath stated that the above two applications were recommended for refusal due to the proposed development if permitted would prejudice the safety and convenience of road users since it was not possible within the application site to provide parking/turning for 12 cars required for the residential part of the application.

Councillor McIlroy requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for additional information.
This was agreed.

Councillor Blaney stated that the flats at the sea front had been passed with no parking available.

Councillor McMullan queried applications whereby cars needed to reverse out of car parking spaces.

Ms McMath stated that every application was assessed individually and that Roads Service were consulted in these decisions.
Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

E/2009/0421/F  A McHenry Construction Ltd, C/O GM Design Associates Ltd, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, lands between 23 & 39 Mill Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed design amendment to approved housing development for change of approved house type on sites 1,2,3 & 4 and erection of 1 no additional 1 ½ storey dwelling.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2010/0112/O  Mr J McAuley, 18 Clady Road, Cushendun.  Proposed site for house on a farm.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient information being submitted to enable the determination of the planning application as the archaeological evaluation requested by the department had not been made available.

Councillor McCambridge requested that this application be deferred for one month.

Ms McMath agreed to this and stated that she would allow one month for consultation as the report had been received.

This was agreed.

E/2010/0155/F  Mr James Duncan, C/O Montgomery Irwin Architects Ltd, 7-9 Stone Row, Coleraine, BT52 1EP.  Location, approximately 200m NE of 54a Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed installation of 22.5m high wind turbine.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to failure to demonstrate that there would not be a detrimental impact on adjacent properties by reason of noise impact, damage to rural character and failure of visual integration into the surrounding landscape, potential impact on bats, unacceptable adverse impact to visual amenity, landscape character and biodiversity and no demonstration of satisfactory access arrangements.
Councillor P McShane asked that an Office Meeting be permitted to allow for additional information.
This was agreed.

E/2010/0197/F  Mr D Kane, Drumnageeson House, 31 Drumnagee Road, Bushmills.  Location, approximately 390m west of 31 Drumnagee Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of a 250kw wind turbine with a tower height of 40m.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to to failure to demonstrate that there would not be a detrimental impact on adjacent properties by reason of noise impact, unacceptable adverse impact to visual amenity and landscape character and adverse impact on the integrity of the Giant’s Causeway World Heritage Site’s setting.
Councillor McConaghy stated that the applicant had a very large milking herd and that his electricity bill every quarter was £5000.  He informed members that the applicant was trying to save money and use a more natural source of energy but he had been turned down.  He stated that he felt that the decision should be changed.

Councillor Graham agreed with these comments and stated that in current times where oil prices were so high people should be permitted to look for cheaper forms of energy.  He informed members that he felt that the planners should be more sympathetic.  He stated that this wind turbine would not be seen from the road and that it would be well screened with trees.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she was supportive and that it was a disgrace that self sustainance was not supported.  She stated that farming profit was dreadful as it was.

Councillor McConaghy requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for additional information.

This was agreed.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Ms McMath stated that any development within the area or on route to the WHS would be scrutinised for prominence and integration.

Councillor McMullan enquired if this also applied to these kind of structures at sea.

Councillor McIlroy stated that a turbine had been permitted half a mile away at the local school and enquired why this farmer had not been permitted the same kind of structure.
After further discussion, it was that Office Meetings would be held for the three applications referring to Wind Turbines.

E/2010/0206/O  Mr G McLaughlin, C/O George Shaw, 18 Sandmount Park, Galgorm, Ballymena, BT42 1DS.  Location, to rear of 17 Tully Crescent, Ballyemon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for two storey dwelling and detached garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to detrimental change to further erode the rural character of the countryside, no reason why this development is essential in this rural location and not in a settlement, no evidence that genuine hardship would be caused if planning permission were refused and no demonstration that there were no alternative solutions to meet the particular circumstances of the case, detrimental to the environmental quality and character of the area by failing to respect the traditional settlement pattern of the area and unacceptable tandem development and harm to the living conditions of the residents in No 17 by reason of reduced privacy.
Councillor McMullan stated that additional information had been handed into the planning office that day and requested that this application be deferred for one month to accommodate an office meeting.

This was agreed.

E/2010/0210/F  Mahanaco, C/O 2020 Architects, 9a Linenhall Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6DP.  Location, site on Red Road, 810 metres from the junction of Moycriag Road, Dunseverick, Bushmills.  Proposed ACSA A29/225kw wind turbine with 30m hub height.
As agreed previously, this application was deferred for an office meeting.

E/2010/0232/F  Mr J McCurdy, 168 Whitepark Road, Bushmills, BT57 8SS.  Location, 90m NE of 168 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new farm dwelling and garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to not being considered an exceptional case in that it had not been demonstrated that the proposed new building was visually linked or sited to cluster with an established group of buildings on the farm and access to the dwelling was not obtained from an existing lane, lack of integration into the surrounding landscape, build up resulting in a detrimental change to the rural character of the countryside, detrimental to the environmental quality and character of the area by reason of inappropriate rural design and  failure to demonstrate satisfactory access arrangements.
Councillor McConaghy requested an Office Meeting to consider additional information.
This was agreed.

E/2010/0237/O  ELAM Property Ltd, C/O Elevate Planning Consultancy, Unit 3, 52 York Street, Belfast, BT15 1AS.  Location, approximately 25m NW of No. 67 Moycraig Road, Drumnagee, Bushmills.  Proposed dwelling and garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to build up, no reason why the proposed dwelling is essential in this rural location and could not be located within a settlement, proposed dwelling not located within an existing cluster of development, inadequate sight distance and visibility splays.
Councillor McConaghy requested an Office Meeting to consider additional information.
This was agreed.

E/2010/0245/O Mr J Stevenson, 11 Mainster Road, Armoy, Ballymoney, BT53 8UA.  Location, approximately 95m South East of 11 Manister Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for new dwelling and detached garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed dwelling not located within an existing cluster of development, lack of integration, prominence and detrimental change to further erode the rural character of the countryside.

Councillor Graham requested an Office Meeting to consider additional information.
This was agreed.

E/2010/0259/O  Mr Vincent McNeill, C/O Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenshesk Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle, BT54 6QE.  Location, 30m North of 42 Drumaroan Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed dwelling on the farm & detached garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to prominence, lack of integration, detrimental change to rural character of the countryside and inadequate access arrangements.
Councillor McCambridge requested an Office Meeting to consider additional information.

This was agreed.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.

E/2010/0261/F  Mr Archie Kinney, C/O Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle, BT54 6QE.  Location, 142 Torr Road, Cushedun.  Proposed relocation of replacement dwelling previously approved under E/2008/0077/RM to land adjoining the curtilage of the existing site to enable preservation of trees within the existing curtilage with retention of existing vernacular dwelling for domestic store to serve the new dwelling.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2010/0268/O  Mr D J McKinley, C/O Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle, BT54 6QE.  Location, 50 metres North of 16 Glenmakeeran Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed dwelling on the farm to supercede previous previous approval granted under E/2009/0307/O.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to not being linked or sited to cluster with an established group of buildings on the farm, prominence, lack of integration, detrimental change to further erode the rural character of the countryside, ribbon development and inadequate access arrangements.

Councillor McCambridge requested an Office Meeting to consider additional information.

This was agreed.

E/2010/0281/O  Mr M McAlister, 40 Layde Road, Cushendall, BT44 0NQ.  Location, 40m NE of 40 Layde Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for house on a farm & domestic garage and ancilliary works with access to Layde Road from existing laneway.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to inadequate sight distance and visibility splays.
Ms McMath stated that amended plans had been received that day and that she would defer the application for one month to allow consultation with Roads Service.

This was agreed.

E/2010/0282/F  Mr C McAuley, C/O Joseph E McKernan & Son, 25 Market Road, Ballymena, BT43 6EL.  Location, beside 30 Knocknacarry Road, Cushendun.  Proposed conversion of 3 no existing outbuildings to 3 no. self catering cottages.
Ms McMath stated that there was no objection to this application, it was recommended for approval.
Deferred Items
E/2006/0378/F  Mr P McNeill, 24 Glendun Road, Cushendun.  Location, 78 Torr Road, East Torr, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling for 78 Torr Road with retention of No. 78 as Fishery Stores.

Ms McMath stated that there was no objection to this application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2007/0037/F  Mr John Murray, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AQ.  Location, rear of 1 Main Street, Watwerfoot.  Proposed housing development, 7 dwellings (amended scheme)
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to failure to provide a quality residential environment.
After discussion, it was agreed that the application would be held for two weeks for further information or to allow for withdrawal.
Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

E/2008/0343/F  Mr & Mrs Mulholland, 46 Ballyvennaght Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle, BT54 6RL.  Location, adjacent to 46 Ballyvennaght Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling situated to rear of farmyard to avoid health and safety issues within yard with retention of existing vernacular building retained for non habital purposes.
E/2009/0118/CA  Mr N McGowan, 1d Strandview Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6DU.  Location, 16 North Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed total demolition and new development including adjacent derelict site – 3 retail units 8 apartments and 3 townhouses.

E/2009/0121/F  Mr N McGowan, 1d Strandview Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6DU.  Location, Derelict site (& 16 North Street) on corner of Strandview Road and North Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed 3 retail units, 8 apartments and 3 townhouses (Demolition of derelict house 16 North Street)

Ms McMath stated that there had been one letter of objection.

E/2009/0166/F  Seaport NI Ltd, C/O Studiorogers, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, BT52 1JB.  Location, lands to the rear of 83 – 85 Main Street, Bushmills.  
Proposed redevelopment of derelict lands to provide 1 retail unit and 2 apartments.

E/2009/0214/F  Ms Mary Hanahan, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, 126m SE of Ballyconagh, Rathlin Island.  Proposed retention of non-permanent structure as main residence of Mary Hanahan for a period of 1 year.

E/2009/0261/O  Ms S McLaughlin, 84 Tromra Road, Cushendall.  Location, approximately 50m NE of 84 Tromra Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for a dwelling on a farm.

There were no further objections to the above six applications, they were recommended for approval.
E/2009/0321/O  Mr S Coyles, 255 Moycraig Road, Dervock, BT53 8DG.  Location, site approximately 90m west of 53 Urbal Road, Mosside.  Proposed site for detached dwelling and garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed dwelling not being visually linked or sited to cluster with an established group of buildings on the farm, lack of integration and prominence leading to detrimental change to the rural character of the countryside.
Councillor Graham stated that it was sad to see this outcome.
Ms McMath stated that there may be alternative sites but that this would be a different application.

Councillor McMullan stated that the onus was also on planning service to accommodate a site on the farm.
After further discussion, Ms McMath stated that she would defer the application for one month as is was under PPS21.
This was agreed.

Councillor McAllister left the meeting at this point.

E/2009/0377/F  Mr J McAuley, C/O Richard Burnside Architecture, 40 Dromona Road, Cullybackey, BT42 1NT.  Location, 210m SW of 69 Glenann Road, Cushendall.  Proposed replacement dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to inadequate sightvisibility splays and unacceptable gradient.

Councillor McMullan stated that this matter was being investigated and enquired if the application could be deferred for one month.

This was agreed.

E/2009/0395/F  Mr C McDonnell, 157 Glenshesk Road, Armoy, BT53 8RI.  Location, 400m north of Tureagh Terrace, Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed erection of single storey replacement dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application could be deferred as it was under PPS21.

This was agreed.

Councillors McIlroy and McAllister returned to the meeting.

E/2010/0023/F  Mr J McNeill, C/O Laverty Architecture, 63A Churchfield Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6PX.  Location, 600m west of 74 Torr Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling house.

Ms McMath stated that there were no objections to this application, it was recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting.

E/2010/0205/F  Mr Frank McCaughan, 185 Whitepark Road, Bushmills, BT57 8SR.  Location, site 20m SW of 143 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Proposed 1.5 storey replacement semi-detached dwellings & associated parking.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to sustainable development in the countryside in that only one replacement opportunity existed on the site, contrary to the Joint Ministerial Statement on the grounds of prematurity in relation to the Draft Northern Area Plan and inadequate sight visibility splays.
After discussion, and at the request of Councillors McAllister and McConaghy, it was agreed that an Office meeting would be held in County Hall with Roads Service and the DNAP team in attendance.
E/2010/0229/F  Mr Daniel Kane, C/O A-Three Architecture Design PLA, 43 – 45 Church Street, Portadown, BT62 3EU.  Location, lands adjacent to 48 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of 2 dwellings.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no overriding reasons why this development is essential in this rural location and could not be located within a settlement, ribbon development, build up, lack of integration, prominence and detrimental change to further erode the rural character of the countryside.
Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

Councillor McConaghy asked that the applicant be given two weeks to appeal or withdraw.

This was agreed.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Office Meetings would be held on 3rd February with the exception of E/2010/0259/O which would be heard in March.

Councillor Blaney asked for an update on the Tesco application.

Ms McMath stated that the application was still under consultation.
Councillor Blaney stated that if opinion was being taken from the retailers the public also had to be consulted.

Ms McMath stated that all information would be considered.

In reply to Councillor P McShane, Ms McMath stated that she was not aware of any other applications from major outlets in the town.
10/02:05
ELECTORAL OFFICE FOR NORTHERN IRELAND PRESENTATION
Councillor McConaghy welcomed Ms Rae Kirk and Ms Mandy Hasson to the meeting.
Ms Kirk stated outlined the process of Continuous Registration which entailed no annual canvass, but information taken from schools initiatives, Business Service Organisation, Marriage Data, Registrar Lists and Department of Education.  She stated that people could apply at any time with a deadline every four weeks and addendums added.
Ms Kirk stated that the benefits of registration included to secure the right to vote, obtain a free photographic ID, increase of credit-rating and help with opening a bank account and applying for a loan/mortgage.  She stated that registering would also enter you into a competition to win a cash prize.
Ms Kirk outlined the ID Documents which could be used for voting.  She discussed the Electoral Identity Card and how to obtain this.  She stated that this was free of charge, widely recognised for travel, proof of age and can be used for identity on polling day.
Ms Kirk outlined permanent and temporary absent votes and showed members a postal voting form.  She stated that the elections were to be held on 5th May 2011 and that there would be Council and Assembly elections and a Referendum.

Contact details were given to members for the Ballymena Electoral Office and helplines.

Councillor M Black thanked Ms Kirk for her presentation.  She stated that she knew of a person who could not get a bank loan as they were not registered.
Councillor McIlroy enquired if the Electoral Office intended to be in the Moyle Area for photographic ID before the election.
Ms Kirk stated that there had to be more than 50 people to make it worthwhile.

Councillor C McShane thanked Ms Kirk for her presentation, she informed members that this was a fitting time in the electoral period.  She asked if forms could be left at Council or put into the media.  She enquired when the temporary voting applications would be available and if there were fines for non-registration.

Ms Kirk stated that it was illegal not to be on the electoral register and that individuals could be taken to court.  She stated that there was no timetable as yet for temporary votes but that all dates were on the website.  She stated that the deadline for registration was 14th April.

Councillor McMullan thanked staff for all help given and informed members that he had always been well treated by the Ballymena office staff.

Councillor McAllister and Harding wished to be associated with these remarks.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Ms Kirk stated that the helpline could be used to check if people were already registered.

In reply to Councillor C McShane, Ms Kirk stated that lots of consideration was being given to the response with regard to the Polling station at Rathlin Island.

Councillor McConaghy thanked representatives from the Electoral Office for their presentation.
 He
10/02:06
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Building Regulations (Northern Ireland) Order 1979 – Deposit of plans to be of no effect after certain interval

The HBC stated that under the Building Regulations (Northern Ireland) Order 1979 an application for building work was valid for three years from the date of submission to Building Control.  He informed members that Article 19 of the Order makes provisions for district councils to declare the deposit of plans to be of no effect, where works to which the plans relate had not been commenced within three years from the date of deposit of the plans.

He stated that Article 19 was a discretionary power within the Order.  He informed members that it helps to ensure that when building work was undertaken it was done so in accordance with the most recent building regulations.  He informed members that in practice this ensured that buildings were constructed to modern standards of design, safety and accessibility and that the use of fuel and power within buildings was conserved as much as possible.

The HBC stated that in recent years, due to the greatly increased activity in the building industry, Building Control had not had the resources to cancel the backlog of applications which had been made but where no work had commenced within the three year period.  He informed members that this had resulted in very significant numbers of applications remaining on the system when they should have been cancelled. He stated that failure to address this issue could result in many buildings within the Council area being built to older standards that were now no longer in use.

The HBC stated that it was therefore proposed to commence a process to declare plans to be of no effect in accordance with Article 19 of the Order.  He informed members in advance of declaring any plans to be of no effect it was proposed to issue an advisory letter to the occupier three months before the application becomes invalid.  He stated that the letter would ask if any works had been undertaken and inform the occupier that their plans would be declared to be of no effect should work not commence within three years of the application being made.

He stated that it was proposed to start issuing advisory letters to occupiers/applicants from 1st February 2011, with plans declared to be of no effect from 1st May 2011.  He informed members that a sample letter was provided for information.

The HBC stated that the proposals outlined above were fully in accordance with the Building Regulations (NI) Order 1979 and were standard practice across the vast majority of district councils.  He informed members should any plans be cancelled and a new application submitted for substantially the same works, no additional fee would be requested from the applicant.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge the HBC confirmed that this would be an ongoing process every month for a three year period.
In reply to Councillor McDonnell, the HBC stated that excavations of foundations and concrete would constitute a start.

In reply to Councillor McAllister, the HBC stated that most of the other Councils were going down this route.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve commencement of a process to declare plans to be of no effect, should work not commence within three years of the application being made, in accordance with Article 19 of the Building Regulations (NI) Order 1979.
Addendum
New Application for Entertainments Licence

The HBC stated that an application had been received for an Entertainments Licence from Mrs S Kinney for The Castle Bar, Ballycastle and was recommended for approval.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve this new application.

After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That Building Control Report and Addendum be adopted.”

10/02:07
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Consultation on Fly Tipping Protocol

The HEE stated that at present small to medium sized accumulations tend to fall between two enforcement regimes: Local Government (deposit of litter) and NIEA (unlicensed disposal of waste).  He informed members that DOE propose to grant Councils similar enforcement powers to those currently held by the NIEA to in fill this enforcement void.  He stated that in order to address this matter lines of responsibility must be established.  He informed members the proposed Fly Tipping Protocol attempts to do this. He stated that a copy of the consultation document and covering letter was attached. He informed members that there were, however, significant implications for Councils in terms of enforcement costs and the potential for increasing Councils liabilities under the Landfill Directive.  He stated that a draft comment would be presented in due course.
Councillor McAllister stated that he felt that this was crazy as things like this could end up in Court.  He recommended that Council do not go down this road.

The HEE stated that he was just highlighting this consultation at present and that a draft comment would be presented in due course.
Petroleum Licence Renewals 


The HEE stated that an application for the renewal of petroleum licences had been received from David Monteith for Bush Fuels, Bushmills.


After discussion, this was agreed.


Marine Consultation

Councillor McIlroy stated that there was a Marine Consultation out at the minute at that he had received a phone call over the weekend from a fisherman stating that this was detrimental to the collection of lobster pots.  He stated that Council should be making a response to this consultation.

Councillor McDonnell stated that this had come before Council previously regarding Mearl.

Councillor McAllister stated that this consultation covered a special area of conservation from Dunseverick to Portstewart.  

After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That Council support the Crab and Lobster fishing men and oppose the NIEA.”
Councillors McAllister and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”

10/02:08
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Collaborative Economic Development Strategy for the Causeway Coast and Glens Area
The Clerk stated that the Economic Development Officer was currently off sick and therefore not able to make the presentation.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Economic Development Officer would be asked to attend the first meeting in February to present the Collaborative Economic Development Strategy for the Causeway Coast and Glens Area.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

Roll-out of Government Funders Database (GFD)


The Clerk stated that the Government Funder’s Database administered by the Voluntary & Community Unit of DSD was a record of all central government funding to the voluntary and community sector, it also provided a number of other functions including tracking of funding applications, duplication prevention and potential fraud prevention and reporting.  He informed members that in September 2010 the NI Audit Office published ‘Creating Effective Partnerships between Government and the Voluntary & Community Sector’ which identified that, although useful, the current Funder’s Database omited strategically valuable information from some public sector funders such as the Health Trusts, Councils and Education & Library Boards.  He stated that the report recommended that government should reinvigorate its commitment to rolling out and developing the database.

The Clerk stated that with this in mind, the Voluntary & Community Unit (VCU) had recently held discussions with the North East Community Services Cluster about the possibility of a pilot roll-out of the Funders Database to District Councils in 2011.  He informed members that this would allow council staff to access the database and input details of local government funding the community and voluntary sector.  He stated that Council staff would also have access to additional data on local organisations such as government contracts for funding, risk assessments and reports.  He informed members that Technical and other support would be offered by VCU to council staff during and beyond the pilot period and on-site training would be delivered before the system became operational in each council area.  

The Clerk stated that Voluntary & Community Unit were now requesting confirmation from Council that it was content to participate in the pilot roll-out of the Funders Database in 2011.    

After discussion, it was agreed that Council agree to participate in the pilot roll-out of the Funders Database in 2011.    
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Development Services report be adopted.”
10/02:09
INTERIM REPORT FOR CORPORATE SERVICES

The Interim Report for Corporate Services, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Memorandums to Record Revised Rents
The Clerk stated that following approval of the revised rental increases in respect of the lease of floating pontoons at Rathlin Harbour and Seabed at Church Bay, Rathlin Island, the memorandums to record the revised rents have now been received for completion.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the memorandums be signed and sealed.”

Northern Ireland Blood Transfusion Service
The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from Northern Ireland Blood Transfusion Service seeking support from Council to help promote blood donation and local donor sessions. 
After discussion, it was agreed to display leaflets and posters for the Northern Ireland Blood Transfusion Service.

Audit and Governance Working Group
The Clerk stated that minutes of the meeting held on 15 November and 15 December 2010 were attached.  He informed members that the minutes for the meeting held on 12 January 2011 would be circulated following approval at the nest Audit and Governance Working Group meeting.  He stated that a schedule of Working Group Meetings was also attached.

Councillor McIlroy stated that his name had been included in the minutes of November 2010 when he had not been in attendance.
Discussion was held on the remit of the Audit group and recommendations made in the minutes.

The Clerk confirmed that these were recommendations and that decisions would be made by full Council.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the minutes of the Audit and Governance Working Group for 15th November 2010 would be amended to remove Councillor McIlroy’s name.

Loan Sanctions
The Clerk stated that approval for Loan Sanctions for Capital Expenditure 2010/2011 was now required.  He informed members that a list of applications for approval had been circulated.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That Loan Sanctions for the Capital Expenditure list for 2010/2011 be approved.”

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Interim Report for Corporate Services be adopted.”
10/02:10
INTERIM REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES
The Interim Report for Technical Services, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Tender for Public Realm Projects – Phase 2 

After discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the tender for Phase 2 of Public Realms Works would be awarded to F P McCann Ltd for the sum of £221,936.20.”

Councillor Harding left the meeting at this point.

Councillor P McShane stated that it was excellent to see this work commencing and with 75% funding.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Interim Report for Technical Services be adopted.”
10/02:11
information update on day care in the glens


(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

Councillor McMullan asked that a letter be sent to the Minister supporting the business case for the retention of Day Care facilities in the Glens.


Councillor McCambridge stated that she was in support of the retention of this service in the Glens.

Councillor P McShane stated that he was unhappy with the use of health service public funds to renovate Glenmona.  He informed members also that the Cottage Wood was funded for language and literature use.


Councillor McMullan stated that language and cultural activities were ongoing in the village and that he hoped that the use of the Cottage Wood for this facility would not be blocked.


Councillor C McShane agreed with Councillor P McShane and informed members that public funds had renovated Glenmona which was now back in the hands of the National Trust.  She stated that she would like to know where the money came from out of the Health Budget where cuts were now being made left right and centre.


Councillor McDonnell stated that this service should not be connected to either building but that the service should be supported.


After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Minster supporting the business case for retention of Day Care facilities in the Glens.

10/02:12
COmmunity rescue service funding


(Requested by Councillor P McShane)


Councillor P McShane stated that the Community Rescue Service had been awarded funding through the Community Infrastructure Fund for an in shore life boat for Ballycastle.  He informed members that since this one of the buses had been burnt in an act of vandalism and that he would ask approval for the monies to be reallocated to a bus/jeep for the area.

After discussion, the Clerk stated that funding had been carried over before and that the group should send in a letter which the relevant officer could deal with.  He informed members that checks would have to be carried out to ensure that this still met the criteria.
10/02:13
partnership working with community groups


(Requested by Councillor McIlroy)

Councillor McIlroy stated that Community Groups in the are were working hard for the good of Moyle and that he was concerned about the policy for the use of Council facilities as he felt that this was unfair.  He stated that some groups could avail of Council facilities free of charge if an Officer was involved, some paid and some did not pay.  He informed members that he wished to encourage Community Groups that Council did recognise the good work carried out.  
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,

“That a small pot of money be set aside in the rates to help with the running costs of these groups.”

Councillor McMullan stated that this would have to be decided upon at the Rates Meeting.


Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

After discussion, it was agreed that partnership working with Community Groups by establishing a pot of money would be discussed at the rates meeting.
Councillor Hartin left the meeting at this point.

10/02:14
CONFERENCES, COURSES
NILGA Local Government Association’s Annual Conference – ‘Energising Local Government’.  To be held on 10th and 11th February 2011 at La Mon Hotel and Country Club, Castlereagh

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor McIlroy would be nominated to attend the Nilga Local Government Association’s Annual Conference if he held sufficient funds to allow this.

The Northern Ireland Confederation for Health and Social Care – Building on Progress.  To be held on 23rd February 2011 at Lisburn Civic Centre
After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed

Councillor McCambridge


Seconded by Councillor Blaney

Public Health Agency workshop to be held on 3rd February 2011 in Ballymena
After discussion,

Councillor P McShane proposed
Councillor McMullan

Seconded by Councillor M Black

Councillor Black proposed

Councillor McCambridge

Seconded by Councillor P McShane
10/02:15 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following;

Occasional Licence – Glens Rovers GAC Armoy for an event on 5th February 2011.

There were no objections to the above applications
10/02:16
Sealing of Documents
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That the contract works for the new Marina building would be signed and sealed.”
10/02:17
Correspondence
Letter dated 7th December 2010 from Criminal Justice System Northern Ireland regarding review of the Youth Justice System in Northern Ireland
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 10th December 2010 from Agriculture and Rural Development Group regarding the Welfare of Animals Bill
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 13th December 2010 from Councillor Paul Frew MLA regarding Local Government Finance – General Grant

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 16th December 2010 from Robert J Coulter regarding the Resources Element of the General Grant

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 30th December 2010 from Declan O’Loan MLA regarding General Grant
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 6th January 2010 from WWF Northern Ireland regarding the Save the Date event on 26th March 2011
This letter was noted.

Email dated 7th January 2011 from Mohamed Al-Halabi regarding the proposed twinning relationship between Moyle District Council and the Municipality of Gaza
Councillor P McShane stated that anyone who wished to any further information could contact him.

Letter dated 10th January 2010 from NIE regarding their Big Energy Saving Challenge
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 11th January 2011 from Services Industrial Professional and Technical Union requesting an opportunity to meet with Council to advise of their campaign to protect the Community Sector, the service users and providers of the vital services to our local community
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 12th January 2011 from Roads Service regarding issues raised at the Council Meeting of 22nd November 2010

This letter was noted.
News Release  dated 13th January 2011 regarding Minister Poots thanks to Councils for crisis role

This letter was noted.
Letter dated 14th January 2011 from the Department for Regional Development regarding Public Consultation on the Review of Financial Assistance for Domestic Properties not served by Water Main
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 14th January 2011 from NILGA regarding Local Government 2012 Engagement Event – 2pm to 4:30pm, Belfast City Hall, Donegal Square, Belfast
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane 

Councillor S Blaney


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy


Councillor McMullan


Councillor McMullan


Seconded by Councillor M Black

Letter dated 14th January 2011 from the Minister for Health and Social Services and Public Safety regarding the Urology Service provided at the Causeway Hospital
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 14th January 2011 from Cllr Mervyn Storey MLA regarding General Grant paid to Councils
This letter was noted. 
Approved duty

Councillor McIlroy requested that the meeting with Minister Poots be an approved duty.

This was agreed.
The meeting concluded at 21:55pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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